A ODI RESUME

US. Department Investigation: PE08-027
of Transportation Date Opened: 04/14/2008 Date Closed: 08/06/08
National Highway | Principal Investigator: Stephen McHenry

Traffic Safety e : o ;
Administration Subject: Engine Stalling — Fuel pump failure

Manufacturer: Volkswagen of America, Inc.
Products: 2004 Audi A4
Population: 46,912

Problem Description: The fuel pump may fail, resulting in engine stall.

FAILURE REPORT SUMMARY

ODI Manufacturer Total
Complaints: _ 10 10 17
Crashes/Fires: 0 0 0
Injury Incidents: 0 0 0
# Injuries: 0 0 0
Fatality Incidents: 0 0 0
# Fatalities: 0 0 0
Other*: 0 111 111

*Description of Other: Fuel pump warranty claims involving engine stall.

Action: This Preliminary Evaluation is closed.
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Summary: In response to ODI's Information Request for PE08-027, Volkswagen AG (VW) stated
that it "believes that the possible causal or contributory factors of the alleged defect in the subject
vehicles could result from excessive accumulation of foreign materials in the fuel filter. In rare cases,
the fuel filter could become clogged, which can cause increased pressure on the pump." VW
indicated that engine stalls resulting from this condition are rare and would be preceded by symptoms
such as reduced engine power, noise or hesitation. ODI's analysis of complaint and warranty data
determined that the rate of engine stall incidents resultmg from fuel pump failure is low at
approximately 0.2 percent after three years in service.

On January 17, 2006, VW submitted a Defect Information report to ODI concerning a safety recall to
address a defect in the fuel pumps of approximately 74,000 Model Year (MY) 2003 Volkswagen
Passat (47,000), Audi A4 (20,000) and Audi A6 (7,000) vehicles built from September 2002 through
March 2003 (NHTSA Recall No. 06V-017, VW recall Nos. "M7" for Passat and "JL" for Audi A4
and A6). According to VW, "a sub-supplier experienced an unknown change in the material
composition of the carbon-brush set used in the electric motor in the fuel pump," which could "lead to
increased wear of the carbon-brush sets, which in turn can lead to an inoperative fuel pump and,
ultimately, stoppage of fuel supply to the engine." On July 23, 2007, VW expanded the scope of the
recall to include vehicles manufactured from August 2002 through April 2003, adding another 34,358
vehicles to the original recall (24,801 Volkswagen Passat, 7,436 Audi A4 and 2,121 Audi A6
vehicles). ODI assigned Recall No. 07V-375 to the amended recall report.




. The MY 2004 Audi A4 vehicles that are the subject of PE08-027 are not affected by the sub-supplier
issue that prompted 06V-017 and 07V-375. Production of the MY 2004 vehicles began four months after
the amended production range identified in 07V-375. The fuel pump failures in the MY 2004 vehicles
have different causes than the defect identified in the prior recall populations and have occurred at much
lower frequencies.

Further investigation of this matter would not be an efficient allocation of agency resources.
Accordingly, this investigation is closed. The closing of this investigation does not constitute a find by
NHTSA that a safety-related defect does not exist. The agency will continue to monitor complaints and
other information relating to the alleged defect in the subject vehicles and take further action in the future
if warranted.




